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CHAIR PONTANILLA: ... (gavel) . .. Good morning. The Public Works
Commitlee will come to order. At this time, I'd like to introduce the
Members of the Public Works Committee. With us this morning in the
Chambers, we do have Member Carroll, Member Mateo and
Vice-Chair Member Molina.
Also JOIning us this morning is
Member Johnson as well as Member Kane and coming forward is
Member Anderson.
Support staff includes Lance Taguchi and
Yvette Bantilan. And on the Administration we do have Cindy Young trom
Corporation Counsel, Ann Cua from the Planning Department, as well as
Milton Arakawa of Public Works. Also joining us this morning are various
department heads from the County of MauL
At this time, we're gonna be taking the public testimony. Testimony will be
accepted on the items on the agenda this morning. We do have three
agenda items: Public Works PW-3, as well as PW-4, and PW-S. This
morning, I'll take testimony, and each testifier has three minutes to testify
with one minute to conclude.
So this morning, we do have two people that had signed up for testimony,
and if there's anyone else that wanna provide public testimony, if you
could come forward and sign up with either Lance or Yvette Bantilan. At
this time, I'd like to ask everybody to put their pagers, as well as cell
phone on the silent mode so that we don't have any interruption in regards
to telecommunications. So at this time, the first person that has signed up
for public testimony is Maureen Levin. Maureen.

. .. BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . ..

MS. LEVIN: Good morning, Council. My name is Maureen Levin, and my home
is located at 210 South Market. And I've become din ... , involved in the
Save Pakahi Street Committee to actively promote a safer community
around my home. I would like to express a few of my family's concerns
about the use of the Pakahi Street exit and/or entrance for the new bank
that's been built.
First off, there are a number of safety concerns that I would like to bring to
the Council's attention. For one, Pakahi Street is absent of any type of
sidewalk on either side of the street, so this is mainly a walking path. This
is a pathway for children for during, before and after school hours. It is
also used by many of our elderly and handicapped citizens, and there's a
handicap facility right there two blocks in the neighborhood.
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At the intersection of Wells Street and Market is an accident-prone area of
the, the town there. I mean, I live right there on Market, and I hear
frequently the big booms, and I walk down there to see does anybody
need assistance, 'cause every month and a half or two months there is a
big accident there rrom people speeding down Wells and hitting the
people because the visibility is very poor for the people crossing Market
onto, crossing Wells from Market Street because of the cars parked
alongside of the street. You cannot see. You have to pull way out into the
intersection to actually see. My home faces Market. Well, this part I just
told you about the accidents that I do see at Wells and Market. So I think
that, that area needs to be addressed by, and by adding -- Declin(?),
please. Sorry, two-and-a-half-year olds don't really belong here, but I had
no choice.
I had a, a few suggestions to make to the Council. One would include
closing that end of that bank parking lot to any kind of traffic or putting in a
gate for employee use or police use if they needed to cut, cut through
there. Secondly, I think by adding a stop sign at Wells and Market or
some sort of a traffic light would help some of that congestion and make
the area safer. Also, there's very few street signs in the area, including
elderly or handicapped or slow traffic or school on the side streets.
Around Market there are because the school is located there, but anything
on Pakahi is, is missing. And also, another suggestion might be to add
speed bumps, however, I know they're costly. In conclusion, I would like
to thank the Council for taking the time to listen to my family's concerns,
and have a good day.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Maureen. Members, any questions for the
testifier? If not, thank you again. At this time I'd like to call on Jade Lovell.
MS. LOVELL: Good morning, Council Members, and thank you for haVing this
special meeting about our street.
I would like to hand to you,
Mr. Panatella [sic], the 260 ... we have here a petition for 266 signers that
were interested in not having an exit or an entrance on Pakahi Street. I
don't have copies for everyone, so I've included yours here.
My main issue here is that we just don't have accidents on that street, and
we will have accidents on that street if we don't protect the ingress and
egress from this bank. I don't think they meant to do it. I think it was an
oversight. But now we're dealing with it, and it's time to do something
about it.
I would like to read letters from two people. You have my, my and seven
or eight other letters in the packet, but these I just have received and I
One is from a lady called
would like to read thom.
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she
says,
"aloha,
Wallette Garcia Pellegrino
and
Councilmember Pontanilla. Please help us retain the Pakahi Street
neighborhood as it is now, a walking neighborhood where people kokua
with each other. My family has had ties in the neighborhood for more than
60 years as landowners and residents. In fact, three of the homes in the
immediate vicinity of the new Central Bank are still owned and used by my
family members. And as recently as 2000, my now-deceased mother
could walk the area safely to visit my aunties. So we were dismayed to
learn, after the fact, that Central Pacific Bank will be routing its customer
traffic from Wells out through Pakahi Street.
The neighborhood roads surrounding the bank location, especially Church
and Pakahi, are already substandard at best, especially because cars
park on Pakahi and traffic competes for space with pedestrians including
old timers, school children and athletic groups who are using the Wailuku
pools and gym. When you add the mix of workers jockeying for parking
spaces daily, it raises even more concerns about safety for pedestrians
and drivers. I myself have experienced long waits at the bottom of Pakahi
Street because of school children crossing Market, buses and cars zipping
up into, to and fro from lao School and ordinary daily traffic. Long-time
residents of the neighborhood are patient however, however, because
that's the nature of the neighborhood. What will we do when we have
people that don't know the neighborhood?
When the old Ting family was a parking lot for Wells Street Medical Group,
the general public was not allowed to park there. Occasionally, I saw a
security guard making his rounds. So the cars driving in pretty much
stayed there all day; most exited via Wells at the end of the workday. That
will not be the case now. Cars will be going in and out regularly through
the day. Drivers exiting onto Pakahi will have to watch carefully for
pedestrians and cars.
Although the developer and bank officials believe that the traffic into and
out of the bank will be light, that does not seem logical if the bank wants to
be successful and build its clientele from the growing Wailuku, Waikapu,
and Maalaea area.
MR. TAGUCHI: Three minutes.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Go ahead, Jade. You have one minute to conclude.
MS. LOVELL: Okay. I asked the registrar and she said I could continue 'cause I
was reading for three people. I'm the only person that's here today.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Go ahead.
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MS. LOVELL: Installing the speed bump on, speed bump on Pakahi will only
slow down the traffic; it will not reduce or eliminate it. An alternate
proposal is to have cars enter via Pakahi and exit via Wells. That is not
acceptable either; for example, the sight distance at Church and Pakahi is
very limited because of parked cars and the narrow street. In addition,
people already speed through this very narrow part of Church out to
Kaohu Street My mother's hollow tile wall was hit at least three times
anonymously. It makes more sense for bank traffic to enter and exit using
Wells Street, which is wider and has better sight distance tor drivers.
I feel for the FUjimoto and Garcia, my cousins, families who properties are
adjacent to the new bank. They will continue to bear the brunt of this new
development in the neighborhood regardless of what happens to the
parking.
This is an opportunity for the Beppu, for the developer Beppu Realty and
the Central Pacific Bank to demonstrate that they are good neighbors. We
are not asking that they turn back the clock to the old days. However, we
are advocating that they consider the character of the neighborhood and
help to keep what makes Wailuku a special place.
Please consider the well-founded concerns of the Pakahi Street
community. Thank you very much."
The other letter that I will read is from Freddie and Marifi Cendana. "We
live in, on Pakahi, we've lived on Pakahi Street for several years and
knowing all the activities that take place on this little street everyday.
Pakahi is a very narrow street and doesn't have a shoulder. The street is
used for parking by local residents, County and State employees and
others. It is also used to access the pool, gym, and park by lots of
individuals, including students from lao and Wailuku Elementary School.
Senior citizens and handicapped people from Church Street are a/so
viSible during the day making their way to the pool and gym. In the late
afternoon, you can always see children playing on this busy street.
The commercial bank in the area will soon operate, and we are very
concerned about how traffic flow goes. A lot of people, young and old,
use the street to get to the pool and gym, and we know they will obviously
be affected by the increase in traffic generated by the bank. We all know
that Pakahi Street cannot accommodate any increase in traffic because of
its poor condition. Unless improvements are done, this street is already
busy on, with pedestrians alone. What happens when you put more cars
on this street?
We believe that you can, we can use this street wisely and safely without
endangering others, other lives. We hope for the better traffic redirection
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on this once quiet street.
concern."

Thank you for this opportunity to voice our

That is all I will read. You have seven other letters, but I would like to
thank some people. I'd like to thank Jo Anne Johnson for being interested
in this from the beginning. I'd like to thank Sol Kaho'ohalahala who, who
came to my door one day as he, his last day in the Legislature to get this
to the Council, get them all your literature and make sure they see it. I'd
like to thank Mike Foley who made sure that I understood the liability that
was coming up and handed this package over to Public Works.
That nothing has been done is in the past. Now we have a lot of good
heads here today. You know you, you know your city much more than I
do. I've only been here five years. Let's do something that make this,
makes this a worthwhile neighborhood. All we have to do is protect a little
more; we don't have to endanger it. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:
Member Kane.

Thank you.

Members, any question for the testifier?

COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Chair. Ms. Lovell, in your closing
comments, you thanked Director ot Planning, Mr. Foley, and you
mentioned that he made you aware of liabilities?
MS. LOVELL: That's right.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: If Chair, if there's no objections I'd like to ask what
specifically, to your recollection, he stated about, about-MS. LOVELL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --liabilities.
MS. LOVELL: I went to him early on when I couldn't seem to get my package to
be read by anybody and we discussed it. He did not come down to the
site, but he knew the site very well. And we talked about what was going
to happen if there was an accident on Pakahi. Who was going to be
responsible for this?
At that point, I had not recognized that the barrier, the border of the
redevelopment zone ended there, ended at the exit and that from then on
it was plain County roads. That probably would have made him teel even
more tense about the liability. But the general County is responsible for
accidents that happen there, and we don't need any of that. All we need
to do is figure out a plan to make this work.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And so the liability you're talking about, the access
from the bank parking lot onto Pakahi, an accident there is what you're
talking about?
MS. LOVELL: Yes. He, he was talking about what happens when people go out
of the bank or come into the bank and they're on the street. That street is
County property. Even if it were bank property, do we want it to happen?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No. Nobody wants it to happen.
MS. LOVELL: Yeah. Nobody wants-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah.
MS. LOVELL: --it to happen.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Kane. Any more questions for the
testifier?
Thank you, Ms. Lovell.
Joining us this morning is
Member Hokama. Thank you for being here. Are there any other
testifiers out in the audience that would like to testify at this time? If not
the Chair would like to close, without objections, the public testimony.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: No objections.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you very much .

. . . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . ..

3

TRAFFIC CONCERNS ON PAKAHI STREET (WAILUKU)
(C.C. No. 05·34)

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Members, this morning, we'll take up Item PW-3; this is a
result of County Communication No. 05-34, a letter transmitted from
Jade Lovell relating to safety concerns for the new Central Pacific Bank lot
and existing Pakahi Street.
This morning, some of us were out there on a site inspection, and at that
site inspection, we also took some puhlic tAstimony, 8S WAil as some
comments from the various departments. Again, I wanna thank the
Members for refraining from asking questions of the departments so that
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we can have them here in this Chambers to provide us with more
information.
At this time, I'd like to call on the Public Works Director to make any
comments.
MR. ARAKAWA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The Central Pacific Bank building, as
was mentioned this morning, was reviewed by the Maui Redevelopment
Agency, and it was discussed by the MRA on three separate occasions.
The date of the actual design approval from MRA occurred on
November 14,2003.
This particular lot comprises 20,740 square feet in area, and it has
frontages on both Wells Street and Pakahi Street. The CPB bank building
is a single-story structure; and it would consist of approximately
2,400 square feet of floor area. And, presently, the site would contain
36 parking stalls, and the plans for the building indicate that 18 of the
stalls would be reserved for the medical building, which is across Wells
Street. And the remainder are reserved for Central Pacific Bank staff and
its customers.
Prior to the development of that building, it's noted that the site was
utilized as a parking lot for that, the medical building across the street, and
at that point, it was basically a dirt parking lot with access onto both Wells
and Pakahi Streets. Pakahi Street itself is a 20-foot wide, two way,
nonstandard County roadway. It docs not contain any curbs, sidewalks or
gutters, and it is situated in an older established neighborhood of Wailuku.
And many of the abutting residential lots are also nonconforming. And just
a sampling of some of the sizes of those lots: it ranges from in the
neighborhood of about 3,800 square feet to 4,300 square feet to
7,000 square feet.
On the Kahului terminus of Pakahi Street, it, this Pakahi intersects with
South Market Street, and on the West Maui Mountain side, Pakahi Street
intersects with South Church Street. And at that point, Church Street then
proceeds one way in a southerly direction and intersects with Kaohu. So
that's basically a summary of the existing conditions. I'd be happy to try to
answer any questions that the Committee may have.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Members, any questions for the Public Works Director?
Member Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Good morning, Mr. Arakawa.
MR. ARAKAWA: Good morning.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You said that the Maui Redevelopment
Agency looked at this three times and that they approved it. Did they
have, did they give you a report of what they looked at? Did they have
traffic studies? On what basis did they approve this?
MR. ARAKAWA:
Councilmember Anderson, I'll, I'll defer that question to
Ann Cua who was the staff for the Planning Department for the MRA.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So, just before Ann takes over, does the Maui
Redevelopment Agency have the sole authority over approval of this
project?
MR. ARAKAWA: Over the CPB bank building? Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And also the roadways, ingress and egress?
MR. ARAKAWA: They made the decision on whether or not to require a road
widening lot itself, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so the County has no authority over this,
as far as County Code requirements?
MR. ARAKAWA: Well, the MRA is a County body, so they were entrusted with
the responsibility for the development of the lot, and this was the decision
that was made.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so for any redevelopment in Wailuku,
they will be the final authority and the County Public Works has no
authority?
MR. ARAKAWA: Well, they consult with our agency, and they have certain
boundaries within which they have jurisdiction.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Did they consult with you regarding the
ingress and egress of this bank?
MR. ARAKAWA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
recommendations were?

And

you

approved

what

their

MR. ARAKAWA: We had some issues with regard to the actual road widening
lot itself, which is subject on the Pakahi Street frontage.
We
recommended that a road widening lot be dedicated; however, the MRA
disagreed and they required a deferral agreement on the road widening
lot. Just for, just as a matter of background and, and maybe Ann can
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provide some clarification on it, Pakahi Street itself is actually not in the
MRA jurisdiction; however, the CPB bank lot, the entire lot is within MRA
jurisdiction.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
When you say they deferred the road
widening lot agreement, can you elaborate on that a little?
MR. ARAKAWA: Let me, I think Ann would probably give you more details on
that.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah. Before she starts answering questions,
hope Ms. Anderson allows Ms. Cua to give her opening-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yes-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --comments before we-CHAIR PONTANILLA: --I'm gonna-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --get into questions.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah, I'm gonna ask Ann to provide us with some
comments and I think, you know-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: She may answer some-CHAIR PONTANILLA: --we can ask... (lnaudible) ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --questions.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: --we can answer, ask questions from both departments
that relate to this particular project. So, at this time, I'd like to call on
Ann Cua to provide some comments.
MS. CUA: Mr. Chair and Members of the Committee, Milton did cover some of
what I was gonna indicate. The November 14 initial approval by the MRA
was basically a design approval of the project. And 11 conditions were
established as part of that approval. And in terms of, of traffic, thA projAct
did prepare a traffic assessment and that was back in August of 2003.
And that was circulated to all the agencies, as well as the rest of the
information that was given as part of the MRA application. And we did
receive comments from the Department of Public Works.
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One of the conclusions that the traffic assessment made was that due to
the number of cars that were estimated for the bank, and they estimated
that there would be 17 customers or '1.8 cars per hour between the hours
of 8:30 in the morning to 12, 12 noon. And then they estimated that there
would be 25 customers or 6.25 cars per hour between the hours of noon
and 4:00 p.m. They, they do, they did predict that on payroll days, which
is the 15 and the end of the month, traffic was expected to increase by
20 percent. They concluded that due to the number of cars estimated the,
they anticipated that the parking lot would be able to co ... , accommodate
the vehicles. The front parking lot would be able to accommodate the
vehicles entering and exiting onto Wells Street 80 percent to 90 percent of
the time.
So, this, this was circulated to agencies, and they did estimate that during
or the duration of a typical banking transaction is seven minutes. So,
again, this information was transmitted to all the agencies.
The
Department received comments back.
We went to the Maui
Redevelopment Agency November of 2003. That meeting was not a
public hearing because it was just for a design approval at that time. The
meeting was held, the design of the building was approved, subject to
11 conditions.
And what happened after that is, as the applicant went through the
building permit process, they realized that they needed to obtain a couple
of variances. One was from some, the first one that they went to the MRA
for was in January 23, 2004 and that was from fire-protective construction.
And that was, basically, one of the issues dealt with the one of the walls
by the ATM machine being too close to the property line and that was one
of the issues.
And then after going to the MRA and getting approval of that variance, and
that was a public hearing, the, the, within the Maui Redevelopment
Agency or the Wailuku redevelopment area in September of 2002, the
Maui
Redevelopment Agency adopted the
zoning,
Wailuku
Redevelopment Area Zoning and Development Code. And this Code
outlines the permitted uses and requirements within the Maui
redevelopment area. And so how you're able to find out what you can do
in the redevelopment area is you need to find out, what are you
designated on the community plan? Are you business? Are you
business/multifamily? Are you residential? And from that, we're able to
find out what your zoning is. And based on your zoning, we know your
permitted uses and your development standards.
And then they're, the Small Town Code also lists procedures. If you just
need design approval, this is the procedure. If you need a use variance or
a variance from a Code requirement, this is the procedure. And for those
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type of variances, you need to have public notice. And the public notice is
basically for adjoining neighbors, adjoining neighbors and, I believe,
across the street and I can get that. I had that opened and I turned it off,
turned the page.
So, basically, they did their proper notice. They conducted, we conducted
a public hearing; and both variances were approved: the first on
January 23,2004, and the second one dealing with the road widening
variance, that was May 21 ,2004. And what happened on that one is
Public Works had basically indicated in their comments that road widening
would need to occur on Pakahi Street. The applicant had requested a
variance trom that road-widening requirement. We prepared a report, took
it to the Maui Redevelopment Agency with the recommendation from the
Planning Department that the road widening dedication would take place
at this time.
The applicant discussed that at length with the Maui Redevelopment
Agency, and the agency voted to allow the deferral of the road widening
improvements, subject to the applicant entering into an agreement with
the Department of Public Works to allow for a deferral of the
improvements. But at such time that the County would be ready to
develop or make any kind of improvements to Pakahi Street, that the
applicant would dedicate the, the property at that point in time for any road
widening requirements. And I believe there is an executed agreement
with the Department of Public Works.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Is that it then?
MS. CUA: For now, yes .... (inaudible) ...
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah. Thank you. Before we go any further for our
Q and A, I'd like to call on the various departments so that we can hear
comments that were made regarding this project and ask questions that
need to be asked. So at this time, I'd like to call on the Fire Department, if
they're here.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Are you going to allow the Redevelopment
Agency to have their opportunity-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yes. Since there is a member that's-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --since they made the decision?
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: --in this audience here. At this time, I don't see the Fire
Department.
At this time, I'd like call, call upon the Maui Police
Department to make comments. Again, thank you. Captain Fontaine, if
you can take the seat up front to my left. Go ahead, Captain.
CAPTAIN FONTAINE: Good morning, everyone. The Department had reviewed
the plan for this bank back in 2003, and at that time, our community police
officer, who did the evaluation, made comments specifically relating to
traffic issues on Wells Street, although Pakahi wasn't, at that time,
specifically addressed. But overall, we did have concerns regarding the
traffic also during the construction phase, which is now long gone. But
the, the issue of traffic in the immediate area was something that was a
concern, and we recommended that a traffic impact survey be done of
these areas to look at the peak-traffic times--how the bank traffic would
impact the neighborhood, and, and people making left-hand turns into the
bank parking lot from Wells Street.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Parks Department, any comments? No
comments. Thank you very much. I don't see any representative from the
Maui Redevelopment Agency here this morning. We're gonna get, get in
touch with someone if they could come down? Okay. Thank you. Ann-MS. CUA: Gerald Hiyakumoto was at the site visit, but he was, I guess, unable
to stay for this meeting.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you very much. '" (CHANGE TAPE) ... open for
question, Members. Member Molina.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Question for the
Planning Department, for Ms. Cua. You mentioned that the meetings, I
guess, the public meetings there were two public hearings, I believe.
What were those dates? Do you have those offhand?
MS. CUA: Yes. The first one was January 23,2004, and that was the variance
on fire-protective construction and, and I'll just read to you real briefly what
that entailed. The variance that approved, that was approved was first on
the Uniform Building Code, Section 503, and the granting of this variance
allowed a wall opening in the area of the night deposit box and ATM
machine to be seven feet eight inches from the property line, instead of
the required ten feet. Okay. So that was the first.
And the second was, again, from the Uniform Building Code about
combustible projections.
This variance allowed the cross section
dimension of the, dimensions of the rafters to be three feet six inches,
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instead of four feet, four feet six inches. Excuse me, three by six instead
of four by six.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you.
MS. CUA: Those were the two variances on the first go-around, and then the
second one was on May 21 , 2004.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Ann, thank you. And I bring that up because,
Members, if you'll note, there's a letter dated September 13, 2004, which
was sent to Ms. Lovell and signed by, from Mr. Beppu, the manager. And
there's some handwriting in there, and it, I guess, on the second page it
states, the neighbors did not respond to the registered letter because they
did not understand what it meant. Other owners live elsewhere and, I
guess we're--I can't quite read this word--but seem to be unaware of
upcoming problems. Neighbors questioned Main Street Association said
they were not present at their meetings.
So that's my question for the notification. Now were, were all members of
the community notified, and, basically, what is the procedure for notifying
the community that something like this is occurring?
MS. CUA: Okay. I will read to you from the Wailuku Redevelopment Area
Zoning and Development Code, and this is public notification that pertains,
the public notification requirements pertaining to MRA use permits and
variance applications and these were variance applications. So the
applicant is required to mail a notice of the date of the MRA hearing on a
form prescribed by the Planning Director by certified mail, return receipt
requested, to each of the owners as listed in the County real properly lax
roll, adjacent to and across from the proposed use or project. So it's not
within 500 feet. It's adjacent to and across from. Or, or, excuse me, and
any other person or organization that has requested notification of such
application.
In this particular application, at the time that both variances were going
through the County, we had not received a written letter from anyone
requesting to be notified. So the standard notification was done to the
owners surrounding and across the street from.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. And I bring that up because there seemed to be, I
guess, some concerns that people said they didn't either understand the
notification or weren't made aware of it. So I just wanted to get, just get
clarification on that. So, everything, I guess, in a nutshell was followed
according to law.

PW02114105

Page 15

MS. CUA: Right and, and just to make you aware, prior to September 2002,
before we had this Zoning and Development Code, you know, applications
such as this would go, you know, would go before the Maui
Redevelopment Agency, and any, any variances would also go before the
Maui Redevelopment Agency. But we didn't have notification procedures
for that, and I believe when this was done~-and you could, John Summers
actually from our office worked on that--I believe they tried to set the
notification requirements similar to the Board of Variances and Appeals.
And that's my understanding of what was done.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Chairman, will later in our
hearing today, will we have a, is there a representative from the bank as
well will be available for questioning from the Committee?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: We can contact the bank as well as, we trying to get
someone from the MRA to be here this morning.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. I have more questions. I'll save them for later
then. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Molina. I got a question for Ms. Cua
in regards to public notification. What's the difference between, you know,
person that's going to go for zoning approval versus something with the
MRA?
MS. CUA: Well, for zoning approvals we require 500 foot.
approvals, it's all 500 feet.

Zoning, SMA

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: My question has to do with what was contained
within those notices. The first one contained two variances, or did the first
one only contain the one variance and they were relating to the wall?
MS. CUA: The first, the first notice dealt with the variances that I went over.
The, the distance from the, the wall-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: The lot line.
MS. CUA: --the ATM machine not being able to make the required ten feet and
then the size of the rafters. So that was two requests but, you know,
reviewed at one time under one public hearing process. And then, I
guess, as the applicant continued to go through the building permit
process, they realized that this road widening was going to be a
requirement.
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When we went through the design approval and we had gotten comments
both from Police and Public Works--and what' forgot to mention, the
comments from Police basically said that they had requested the
Department of Public Works, Engineering Division to do a traffic
assessment of the street itself. And relative to Public Works, at the time,
the comment was somewhat general that, you know, road widening, you
know, may be a requirement. And, I guess, as they went through the
process, it was a requirement, and, you know, the applicant had a concern
about the timing of that requirement. Not so much dedicating the land at
some point in time, but they felt with the street, the way it is developed at
this point in time, to have road widening only done on this lot wouldn't
really do anything to the traffic on Pakahi Street-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: So-MS. CUA: --so they requested the variance from the MRA to defer the road
widening at this point in time, and we, we, the Department had indicated
that although we supported the deferral, we felt that the dedication should
occur at this pOint in time. And the applicant had requested that the MRA
also defer the dedication until such time that the County is ready to go in
and someday do any type of improvements on that roadway.
The agency did support the applicants' request and provided, though, that
they enter into an agreement with the County that at such time when the
County is ready to do any kind of improvements on Pakahi Street, that
they would dedicate the land at that time.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And as part of the deferral agreement,
will they have to participate in the cost of those improvements?
MS. CUA: I haven't seen the final agreement, I only have a draft agreement.
And, if you bear with me, I just need to find the, exactly how the condition
was worded.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And, and perhaps while you're looking tor that,
Ann, if I may, Mr. Chair, I'd like to find out in the second notice what was
actually stated. It was just the road widening lot, you know, being not, I
guess, acted upon and not being dedicated at that time. Because when
you read a notice, sometimes it's the way that the notice is phrased that
would cause people to be concerned. Because I mean we do road
widening lot dedications all the time. It doesn't necessarily mean anything.
But what I'm trying to get to is, would there have been any indication in
either one of those variances that were being requested to the local
neighbors of what was being planned? And would they have an
opportunity to comment on what was being planned?
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay, Member Johnson. Soon as Ann-MS. CUA: ... (inaudible) ...
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

--finds that information, she'll provide us with that

information. Ann.

MS. CUA: Okay. Let me comment in the order of how you asked.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MS. CUA: And you first asked about, I believe, what, what was actually
approved-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Right.
MS. CUA: --in terms of, of the variance. And I'm reading directly from the
minutes. They voted to grant the variance from the improvements, and
the dedication would be provided at the time there is an improvement to
that street. There would be an agreement constructed between the
parties--and the parties is the applicant and the County--recorded with the
Bureau of Conveyances, and that would be consummated prior to any
certificate of occupancy being issued on the project. If there is a
disagreement between the parties about unilateral-versus-bilateral, then it
would have to come back to the agency to resolve that. Further, the
dedication is not waived or deleted but deferred, pursuant to the terms of

the agreement.
Now in terms of the, the notice that was done, which we have a copy of,
the first thing they filed is a standard notice form, which that doesn't give a
whole bunch of information. It, it says, where the property is, tax map key
number, the zoning, community plan designation. It does state what
section of the ordinance or rules that is affected by the request, and then it
gives the date of the MRA hearing.
What the applicant did though is they have a specific description of the
request, which is about a half a page long. Quite lengthy. And what it
does is it states the entire section that they're asking a variance from,
which is 16.26.3304, and it states verbatim the entire section. And they
actually stated that in the, the public notice as well. And then it says, in
conclusion, the applicant is requesting a variance from Chapter
16.26.3304 of the Maui County Code, which requires the portion of Pakahi
Street adjacent to the property be improved to the standards set forth in
Title 18 of the Maui County Code. So it is very descriptive as to what they
were asking for a variance for.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: To, to an average citizen, however,
they're reading that type of notice, I don't know, though, that they
have understood the full rami... , ramifications of what they were
asking for. To a lay person you might have read that, that well,
they're gonna improve the roadway.

when
would
really
okay,

MS. CUA: Well, it says specifically, 'cause I didn't read this whole section here.
It's half a page long. But it does specifically talk about the standards set
forth in Title 18, and it says, which include pavement widening,
construction of sidewalks, curbs, gutters and drainage improvements,
relocation of utilities, placement of utilities underground, and dedication of
road widening lot. That's what the whole section talks about, so it, you
know, when reading that, one, you know, I would think have enough
information to question if they had any questions at that time. So it wasn't
just a notice that didn't have much information. It had a lot of information.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, and I have one final question and this
would be of Corporation Counsel.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Go ahead, Member Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: When the Maui Redevelopment Agency or the
Wailuku Redevelopment Agency makes a decision and it's within the
constraints and boundaries of their area over which they have control, it
was stated that they applied for a variance on the property, which is
Pakahi Street, which is outside of their jurisdiction. How, legally, is it
possible for an entity to ask for something outside of their jurisdiction?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Corporation Counsel.
MS. YOUNG: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The requirements for which the
variance was sought and, in particular, you are, are asking about the road
widening lot, correct?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I'm, I'm asking specifically for any approval for
use for any legal dealings that we have, because that's a County property
from what was described. If their boundary goes to Point X and this is
outside of Point X, they filed for a variance for something that is outside of
their jurisdiction. So I'm trying to determine-MS. YOUNG: Well, the variance for, and I'm just going to discuss the road
widening lot requirement, that road widening lot itself is within the
jurisdiction of the MRA bcca.usc that's still today a part of the property and
at that time a part of their property. So that road widening lot that's being
required is within the redevelopment area.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, so that's on their property-MS. YOUNG: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --that, that would be required. Well, then my
next question as a result of that is that when you're going to go onto
property that is not within your boundary, and Central Pacific Bank is
going onto a public right-of-way that is controlled by Maui County but
outside of MRA's control, how do you do that without public partiCipation?
MS. YOUNG: Well, the MRA has, has jurisdiction over access, so ingress,
egress to the, the bank, the proposed bank, and so, that would be within
the jurisdiction of the, of the Redevelopment Agency, and they would
review it and according to their criteria.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, and the people then that got notice that
were adjacent to, those were people that are all along Pakahi Street then?
MS. CUA: I think I said the requirement is for adjacent to and across the street
from. That's the way the requirement reads.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Right. But in this particular situation what
you've got is you've got people that now have no access to intervene or to
actually be a part of the process because they're not going to get notified
that there's going to be--because of the way the MRA, I guess, jurisdiction
is structured--they're not going to be, perhaps, aware of an impact.
Let's say you're going through an SMA area or you're going through some
other type of application, usually the 500-foot rule would apply wtlere
there's a reasonable expectation that if people within that area have
questions they're gonna ask them this is a public right-of-way, it's
controlled by Maui County. You've got people that are liVing, even though
they're not as described, you know, they're across from or adjacent to
where that structure is going to go in. These are people that are going to
be impacted by the approval of that action whether it's MRA or whether it's
Maui County. Why WOUldn't we, as an additional precaution--even just let
the public know as a courtesy? I know other people have done projects in
other areas where there was no legal requirement, but they did let area
residents know that there was going to be an impact and ask for their
comments. Why don't we have that capability in this case?
MS. CUA: Well, again, you need to remember that prior to 2002, there was no
requirement for public notice for MRA action. Nothing. And we rec ... ,
rec ... , we recognized that and that's why when going and developing the
Zoning and Development Code, that's why notice requirements was
placed on certain kind of uses. You know, I don't, for this, for this
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application, its initial, just, it, just its initial design review required no public
notice. Okay. It's, it's only the variance that required public notice. And,
you know, you establish this process; the process goes through a public
process, basically; and you know this, this is the process that we're, we're
dealing with right now.
And in, in the Wailuku redevelopment area, there's not too many
applications that come in for brand new buildings because it's an existing
town. We're dealing with very small, existing, nonconforming lots. In a lot
of cases these lots are already developed. It's a change in use It's, you
know, some changing of windows and doors, you know, maybe a reroof. I
mean, that, that's what we see for the most part.
So, again, it's, it's, I think when this was developed it was recognizing
everything that occurs in the redevelopment area. Parking is a huge issue
because, again, most of these lots are very small. And if you, if you, if
you're familiar with the, the whole redevelopment renewal laws about
trying to bring life back into these old communities, you're not able to do
that if you apply standard parking requirements. And that's why they have
some creative parking arrangements, like park, you know, parking
abatements and some shared-use parking. And they actually have a
30 percent reduction of the parking requirement for, for businesses. They
have, you know, just some reduced parking requirements that apply to all
different kinds of uses.
So a lot of thought, you know, was put into this to develop something that
would bring more life back to Wailuku, and it actually has. We've had a lot
of people come in and you can see some of the old homes in Wailuku that
have been converted to businesses within the residential character. And
that's something that we, we watch for, is to try and maintain that
residential character while accommodating a use of today, you know,
whether it's a law office or a tax office, you know, providing the minimum
required parking, you know; not taking that structure and modernizing it;
keeping, you know, the porch effect; putting in a wood fence; just a very
small sign, wood sign; no neon lighting. Lighting is required to be direct
lighting, so you have, you know, a light in your planter maybe shining onto
your sign, so.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
review this as well--

Did, did Wailuku Main Street Association

MS. CUA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --and did they have any comments specifically
on Pakahi Street? And--
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MS. CUA: I'd have to go back and, and look. They did comment, I don't know
how many times.
MR. SUMMERS: And if I may, Mr. Chair. This is John Summers, Maui County
Planning Department.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Go ahead, John.
MR. SUMMERS:
The notification standards were modeled, the variance
notification standards were modeled after the variance standards in
Title 19. So that adjacent-to and across-from requirement is similar.
Essentially, it's the same notice requirement. Also, the variance itself was
really, really focused on the timing issues because the properties that are
adjacent to the site. In order to widen the road, one would need to
basically condemn their front lawn. It would be very, very difficult, have
serious impacts on those property owners.
So the reason why the variance was structured like it was, was so that if
the County does move forward with road widening, including the
acquisition of that property adjacent to the site, the improvements could be
made.
But to have the property owner at this time make the
improvements really wouldn't have resolved any of the issues.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And, and, and I guess, Mr. Chair, the problem
appears to be with some, you know ... even though this has evolved and
there is at least some type of process to go forward with variances and
adoption of rules and some kind of structure where there was no
requirement earlier to do any kind of notification whatsoever, I think that,
at least trom my perspective, is that when you come into a neighborhood
that's already in existence, it's always prudent, whether you're required to
do it or not, to let everyone who's going to be impacted--whether a major
impact or a minor impact--to give them an opportunity to know what you're
doing, just to be a good neighbor.
And if there is this kind of incident that's occurring as a result of, you know,
somebody who obviously didn't do that for whatever reason, whether
they're required to or not, I think that it's going to crop up more in our small
towns because as people move in, the impacts change, the nature of the
businesses change, and I, I'm really concerned about that. And, also, I
don't know whether the traffic analysis was ever completed. You know, I
don't know if they ever did a traffic assessment that's required by the
Police Department.
MS. CUA: Again, the, I think as I mentioned, the letter from the Police
Department--and I can read it to you.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No, no. I know what you read.
MS. CUA: They only require it of the applicant.

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I know the, but they suggested that it would be
important, right?
MS. CUA: It says, suggest that the Maui County Department of Engineering
conduct a traffic impact survey-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MS. CUA: --of this area looking at these specific peak traffic times.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: I got a question for Milton Arakawa. When you
mentioned nonconforming, how many areas in Wailuku do we have in
regards to nonconforming streets?
MR. ARAKAWA: Oh, gee, Mr. Chairman, many, many of the streets within
Wailuku town are actually considered nonconforming in accordance with
our traditional roadway standards. And that's one of the issues, major
issues that the MRA actually addresses is whether or not the widening of
these streets would be consistent with their own mission.
So what we've basically done is that we just notify the MRA of our
standards, and basically it's the MRA's decision as to how road-widening
improvements would best be implemented within Wailuku town. And, in
many instances, the decisions, which the MRA comes up with, do not
implement the traditional roadway standards, which are in the Code.
Many times, because of the constraints for existing development, the MRA
does allow for more narrow streets than required by Code. And this
basically is a tradeoff between trying to obtain standard streets within
Wailuku and trying to, on the other hand, maintain the traditional
neighborhood character.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:
Member Anderson.

Thank you.

Members,

any more questions?

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I have a couple of
questions. One is, if Ann could read the actual condition that they
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received a variance on. The condition that the Maui Redevelopment
Agency imposed originally.
MS. CUA: Originally, on the whole project?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: The condition regarding road widening-MS. CUA: Oh, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --for Pakahi.
MS. CUA: That the approximate 194 square-foot road widening area shall be
dedicated to the County of Maui at such time as street improvements
occur on Pakahi Street in the future. The applicant shall enter into an
agreement with the County of Maui, which reflects the approval by the
Maui Redevelopment Agency. Said agreement shall run with the land and
shall be recorded with the Bureau of Conveyances prior to issue of a
certificate of occupancy for the building.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. So that was the requirement they, they
requested a variance for?
MS. CUA: No. That, well, that was the final, that was the approval of the
variance request.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Do you have the, the original condition?
What I'm trying to find out is how the condition read. Not just the variance
for the road widening deferral, but what the condition read originally.
MS. CUA: Okay. I can go back to the initial design approval, which was the first
time it ever went to the MRA.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And you said they had like 11 conditions?
MS. CUA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
road?

What was that condition in regards to this

MS. CUA: Okay. Let me look if there was anything. The only condition that
would pertain to the road is the standard full compliance with all applicable
governmental reqUirements shall be rendered. And, again, you have to
remember that Public Works' comments at that time said that provisions of
Maui County Code, Section 16.26.3304, "improvements to public streets
require widening and improvements to the adjacent roadways--
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Okay, so it doesn't appear there was
any discussion as to what the actual impact would be on this roadway if it
was used for ingress and egress to this bank.
MS. CUA: When the agency discussed the overall project, you know, we went
through the agency comments. We, we talked about the applicants. You
know, we read through the report, which talks about the applicants', you
know, proposed traffic assessment. But there was, there was no one that
had come from the public at the meeting to raise the issue to cause for
additional discussion, and I don't recall a lot of discussion on that
particular issue the first go-around. Obviously, when we were dealing with
the variance on the road widening then that's all we were talking about
was the variance about, but it was road widening.
MR. SUMMERS: And if I may add to that, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Go ahead.
MR. SUMMERS: The original request was a design review approval request.
They were focused on the rafters and the eaves and the design issues. It
wasn't a use permit request. The use is a permitted use in the district;
however, at the, the request for the variance, there was significant
discussion about the traffic impacts and a lot of issues and discussion
related to the time, it was the timing issues that, that were carefully
considered.
Again, the applicant requested for a total deferral or, or an abatement of
the road widening requirement. The agency essentially granted them half
of their request. In other words, they're still requiring that the property be
dedicated to the County when the improvements are made, but they did
not require that the actual construction in front of the property be done at
that time. At the time, prior to ... (inaudible) ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Chair, I'm not asking about the dedication
of the road widening lot. I'm asking if there was ever any assessment as
to the impact of the traffic exiting onto Pakahi Street, impact to the
neighborhood, to the school children.
MS. CUA: Well, I think in terms of the actual numbers, you know, we did go over
the actual numbers. This, this parking lot was, I mean, this property was
used as a parking lot from I believe 1960, initially, and then I think when
the applicant bought it, I think in the 80's ... (CHANGE TAPE) ... or the
doctors at that medical facility, and I, I believe the record shows that they
had up to 50 cars on that property.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And did they exit on Pakahi Street?
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MS. CUA: They exited on both Pakahi and Wells Street. What's, what is a result
of this project is they will have a total of 36 stalls, 18 of which are reserved
for continued use by these doctors. So I don't think you were at the site
visit, but if, if you look at the property, there's reserved-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah. I've been there. I've seen-MS. CUA: --reserved markings on 18 of the stalls.
And you
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
--I've seen· the parking lot.
mentioned that the traffic assessment stated that the parking lot could
accommodate the needs for the bank, and I guess it was medical-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Medical use.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --was going to get 17 or something.
MS. CUA: Eighteen.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Eighteen.
MS. CUA: Eighteen.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: That's quite a difference between 55 and 18.
Is there someplace, is there an, an overflow for the medical building?
MS. CUA: I don't know. You know, this was an arrangement made between the,
the owners of the property and the, I guess, the doctors at the, at the
medical facility. And that was the arrangement that was made. I, I'm not
sure, you know.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So there was no specific impact assessment
done on the traffic exiting or entering on Pakahi?
MS. CUA: For this project?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes.
MS. CUA: Well, in, in the sense that they, they indicated how many vehicles at
certain hours. I mean that, that ... it was a very brief assessment. But
we sent it out to agencies for comment, and if the agencies felt it was
inadequate, then they would have come back and said, you know, you
need to look better.

PWOZI14105
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
was substandard?
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Did the agencies know that Pakahi Street

MS. CUA: Well, we're dealing ... the agencies I'm talking about is Police and
Public Works, so I mean.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I'm asking if they were aware. Did you say
that the roadway was substandard?
MS. CUA: The application talks about the, that Pakahi Street is 20 feet. And,
and I don't think any, any commenting agency would comment without
knowing what you're commenting on. You know, if the, if it's your
responsibility to comment, make comments on Pakahi and Central, I don't
think you would make a comment unless you know what the conditions of,
of, excuse me, Wells and Pakahi Street would be. And, and the
Department, Planning Department does rely on, you know, our agencies
like Public Works when it deals with traffic and, you know, Police, when it
deals with traffic. And so, we, you know, we did ask, ask for their
comments and receive their comments and incorporated it into our report
to the Maui Redevelopment Agency.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Ann.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Question.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Excuse me, Mr. Chair. Could 1-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Can you-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --finish.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I just have two more questions. Was there
ever any discussion as to why Wells Street would not be used for this
purpose? There's plenty of businesses in that area that do access their
property from Wells Street. So I was-MS. CUA: But they are using it. They are using-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: They're accessing it but-MS. CUA: --they're--
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --from Wells Street, but they're not exiting.
MS. CUA: Yes, they are.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No, I'm talking about this bank property.
MS. CUA: Yes, they are. There is egress and ingress-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: From Wells Street?
MS. CUA: --from Wells Street. Yeah, there is.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: On, that's a two-lane road?
MS. CUA: That's-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Looks like a one-lane drive.
MS. CUA: --no.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: It's two lanes?
MS. CUA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So they, so this business could access and
exit from Wells Street?
MS. CUA: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. One more question.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
This is for Corp. Counsel.
Maui
Redevelopment Agency was the agency who approved this project,
correct?
MS. YOUNG: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And, and they also were the agency who
gave them a variance from one of the conditions. Correct? So they're like
no check and balance here. I'm wondering, is there any authority with the
Council to override any of their decisions or to amend anything? What
authority docs the Council have over MRA?

PW02114105

Page2B

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Corporation Counsel.
MS. YOUNG: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The final decision on whether or not to
approve this project, and that would include access and, access, ingress
and egress; that would include the variance that we're talking about here
today which is the road widening lot. Deferral of that requirement, those
decisions are within the purview of the Maui Redevelopment Agency.
So they have the final say on, on whether or not ingress and egress is off
of both Wells and Pakahi or just, you know, or you know they could have
made the determination that it was off of Wells. They made the
determination here that it was off of both, both streets. And, and with
respect to the road widening same, the deferral same, same thing. They
decided to allow for the deferral, so they granted that variance.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And the Council has no authority over any of
their decisions? That's a question.
MS. YOUNG: You know, the, the authority rests with both ... their authority lies
in Hawaii Revised Statutes, I think it's Chapter 53 and that does grant
them the authority. If there's a specific thing that Council wishes to
do ... (inaudible) ... it would be helpful for us to know what it is. But,
generally, the determination of Maui Redevelopment Agency, their
decision to do, to grant the variance and to approve the design, that is,
that would be a final determination on their part and, and not reviewable
by, you know, I guess, the Council, you know. Whether or not somebody
could appeal that decision, you know, is, is governed by Hawaii Revised
Statutes, Chapter 91. But for Council, you know, their decision is final. I
don't know how you could overrule that.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: 80-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --a member of the public could appeal this
through Chapter 91, could appeal MRA?
MS. YOUNG: Well, it's, it's a final decision. It's a variance. A variance, you
know, is, is a contested case, generally, under the law and would be
subject to the provisions of Chapter 91 of the Hawaii Revised Statutes.
CIIAIR PONTANILLA: Corp.-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: You're welcome. Corporation Counsel, can you provide
us in writing some information in regards to the responsibilities of the MRA
in regards to their authority so we can have it? The other thing that I'd like
to ask Planning Department is in regards to, you know, we've been talking
about the CPB bank parking lot. How much information do we have in
regards to the County's parking lot next to the gym, the use of the, of that
particular area?
MS. CUA: I'm not sure the exact number of stalls in that parking lot. I mean, I
know that's a heavily used parking lot, but I can't give you the information
on the exact number of stalls.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Parks, do you have any information in that, the number of
parking stalls next to the gym?
MR. CORREA: ... (inaudible) ...
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Chair. Geez, where to start? Our
agenda talks about the letter or the communication from Ms. Jade Lovell,
and, I guess, that's the first item attached to Council Chair Hokama's letter
to this. And it opens up talking about an extremely dangerous traffic
situation is about to take place in this area. And so we're talking about
Pakahi Street, so, I guess, in my mind, Chair, I'm just trying to derive how
we're, we're, the words in other communications include: crisis level;
extremely dangerous traffic situation. So, as one Member, I'm just trying
to derive how we arrived at those kind of conclusions.
I'm aware of the use of that lot from when I was working in Wailuku town
back in the mid 80's and what the use of that lot was for. And I know that
there were many cars. I asked the question at the Site inspection and the
initial response I got was inaccurate. The ingress, egress of that lot prior
to it being developed into this bank, bank facility is that the ingress, egress
occurred on both sides, and the preferred side was path of least
resistance to go through traffic, which was on Wells Street, instead of
going on Pakahi.
Currently, the way the lot is set up now with the bank there, there's
28 stalls in the back, 18 of them which are reseNed, and that's the
agreement between, I believe, the, the doctors and employees of the
bank, of the building across the street of Wells. And then there's 10 in the
back and then there's several more stalls up in the front.
So, referencing the exhibit from Central Pacific Bank that I think Ms. Cua
talked about, and that's the August 20, 2003, which is attached in our
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binders, and just reiterating what Ms. Cua stated in her opening
comments, talks about the estimations of traffic and cars. This morning, I
had a chance -- I'll speak for myself -- I had a chance to go into the bank.
I think there's three windows or four windows, so it's a relatively small
bank on, on the inside. But talking about the estimated traffic overall for
the bank itself--not what's exiting into Pakahi Street, but overall for the
bank--they give us estimated traffic, 4.8, so I'll round it to five, which is in
the morning up to lunch, Monday through Fridays. Estimated afternoon,
6.25. I'll, again, round it out to 6. And then the Friday traffic, they said
5 cars per hour.
Payroll days, they said that would increase by
20 percent, so it went up to 5.7. We'll round it up to 6. Eight cars for the
lunch time to afternoon.
My point being, and with that, the front parking lot if you keep in mind I
was told that there's six employees, so let's just say each employee is
driving a car. Sounds logical. So if you have ten open lots in the back, six
of them are going to be parked in by employees. So there's gOing to be
four lot, cars in the bank. The rest of the employees or, excuse me, the
customers can, as they stated, can be accommodated 80 to 90 percent of
the time. It seems from all of these numbers, even if we were to be bold
and double the estimations, double it, that we wouldn't be getting more
than one car or, excuse me, if we doubled it, more than two cars per hour
even at their max time onto Pakahi Street. And that's if the people want to
go onto Pakahi knowing that they gotta go down Pakahi, go to a
dangerous little intersection, Pakahi and Market, and then back out onto
Market to try and get out onto Wells and get out of town eventually. Most
people are anticipated to go onto Wells Street.
So I think maybe the people, the, the, the, the Pakahi Street persons, you
know, with Ms. Lovell have a genuine concern about understanding their,
their concern of safety. And it seems as though, from this point forward,
the owner of the property, talking to Mr. Sakakihara and communicating
with various people that were on a mailing list, it seems like their step that
they're trying to take and get support for is providing speed, speed humps
on Pakahi Street.
Now this morning, I had an opportunity to talk to a couple of the neighbors
who kind of wandered out of their houses after the site inspection. And
they were also interested. One of their main concerns is--wasn't about the
bank itself, because they were used to h:wing 60, 50 cars parked there
prior to the development of the bank. Theirs is more people speeding up
and down the road, how fast they drive to come down to go to the,
wherever they're going along that road.
So the speed hump idea seemed to be something that they were
supportive of, depending on where you put the speed humps. I'm saying
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all this, Mr. Chair, because Ms. Lovell brought forward a concern, and it's
a legitimate concern about the safety of the kids. And I think everybody
has that in mind. Based on the numbers and, again, even if we doubled
the numbers of these estimates, and we're not here to, I guess, pass
judgment on MRA. It shouldn't be in this item. If MRA is a question and
their actions are questioned, questionable, and we need to understand
jurisdiction, then that's something that should be a bigger item that we can
have a full discussion.
But right now, we should be, and I know we are, primarily focused on the
Pakahi Street impact. And it seems as though there's steps being taken
by you, Mr. Chair, speak ... , with your staff; talking to various individuals
regarding some possible adjustments on parking by the gym, having
some, that way there's more clearance for people for visibility; speed
hump support, which seems to be supported by, at this pOint, it seems like
a lot of the neighbors who live there, as well as Mr. Beppu who has no
problem with partiCipating that, with that as well.
So I, I just wanted to say that because jurisdictionally it's being made
clear, Mr. Chair, and I gotta say something because I know Ms., I had a
chance to meet with Ms. Jade Lovell and she references that.
Unfortunately, didn't reference our old discussion, but she made a
comment about how my response was that we couldn't do nothing or I
would be fired. And I don't know where she got that from, but perhaps it
was a jurisdictional question where I said that we don't have the
jurisdiction to make final decision, which was just clarified between the
exchange between Ms. Anderson and, and Corporation Counsel.
Because it is that, it's just that, jurisdiction.
What we do have jurisdiction over is budget so that we can fund or
appropriate monies for speed humps, or we can do legislation to remove
parking off of what may be a consideration later on in this meeting for us
to consider is removing some parking stalls away from the gym on the up,
the driving up Pakahi Street, so that there's better visibility and better flow
into the parking lots there. But that's just it. This discussion is very
difficult, because if we're going to start questioning what MRA did, how
come they did 'em, why, you know, what about the, the notiCing. AIIimportant issues. I don't know if we can go too far in this item, if that has
to be stretched out into a bigger item.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Kane. In regards to pedestrian and
public safety, I did have some discussion with Public Works in, in regards
to the Pakahi Street, as well as the Market Street intersection, along with
the Wells Street and Market Street intersection, which I think we need to
focus on as far as the children coming from lao School utilizing the gym as
well as the pool. There are some things that can be done on Market
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Street to reduce some of these hazard conditions along with Pakahi
Street, as you mentioned, with speed humps. At this time, you know,
before I go any further, Lance, did you get a contact with MRA, as well as
CPB?
MR. TAGUCHI: Thank you, Chair Pontanilla. The Public Works Committee sent,
invited various agencies to attend, one of which was the MRA, and the
Chairman of the MRA attended the site inspection but was not able to
attend this meeting here.
We also invited Wailuku Main Street
Association. We also invited a Central Pacific Bank representative. He
was at the site inspection and now he's in the Chamber. We also invited
lao School to participate, and we invited them to attend both the site
inspection and the meeting here. We also invited the property owner,
Romero Medical Building, LLC. They responded through a letter dated
February 9, 2005, that they could not attend either the site inspection or
this Committee meeting. In addition to that, we asked various agencies to
attend and provide any type of input they could to, they would have in
terms of increasing pedestrian safety on Pakahi and Market Street.
So the Director of Parks is here; the Police Department has its
representative. The Fire Department was available at the site inspection.
We have the Planning Department. We also have the Public Works
Department.
In regards to the Wailuku Redevelopment Agency
representative, unfortunately, he had a meeting and he cannot attend this
meeting. Should his other meeting, I, I guess, finish early he may have a
chance to come. But at this point, I do not believe he'll be coming. We
always have the opportunity to send letters to the MRA to request
information.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Members. Member Molina.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA:
Yeah.
Corporation Counsel.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Question for

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Good morning, Ms. Young. There's been discussion of
the possible closure of the egress and ingress off of Pakahi Street. If that
were up for serious consideration, basically, the Council has no authority
to make a ruling on this, being that this decision for having an egress and
ingress on Pakahi Street was made by the MRA. Am I correct with that?
MS. YOUNG: That, that's correct.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. So if any consideration for this would be all strictly
voluntary by the bank?
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MS. YOUNG: That, that would also be correct. I believe that would also have to
go back to tho MRA.
MS. CUA: Well, that's, that's a question we would explore, because, you know,
from the Planning Department's concern, we would not feel comfortable
with supporting or not supporting the closure outright without information
from the Police Department and Public Works, because we don't feel
that's our area of expertise. What it does do is it changes the traffic
circulation pattern.
If we get comments, Let's say if, you know, the Council feels that maybe
that would be the best alternative, make that suggestion the, you know,
the property owner and the bank doesn't have a problem with it, then I
think we would rely on the Police Department and the Public Works
Department. I don't necessarily think that it would need to go back to the
Redevelopment Agency if all these agencies or all these parties agree,
but, but I can't say that with certainty. And if it does go back, it's definitely
not as a public hearing item, item. It would be more as information only.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. I bring that up because I would guess
that the bank would probably have an ATM as well, and I don't know what
kind of traffic would be generated by people who go in after normal
business hours off of Pakahi Street. So, I'm just sort of looking at, at it
from all angles in terms of the potential traffic it could generate both off of
Wells Street and Pakahi Street.
MS. CUA: Well, the ATM is closer to Wells Street. So what one would most
likely do was, would be to come in through Wells, go right to the ATM and
go out back out on Wells. Because there's really no reason for you to be
in that back parking lot if you want to go to the ATM machine. Also, if
you're walking, unless you're walking from the neighborhood ... if you're
walking from the neighborhood, you'd probably come in through Pakahi.
But they, in the design of the project, you know, placed the sidewalk with
landscaping on either side from Wells directly to the ATM machine to
make it easier for people to get to the ATM machine from Wells Street.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Was a gate or some type of an after-hours
barrier ever considered to limit access to Pakahi?
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MS. CUA: It was never discussed because, again, there, you know, there was
no testimony from the neighbors at the meeting that, you know, that, that
that was an issue.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: 1-CHAIR PONTANILLA: I... Go ahead, Member Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just, I just wondered if that would be a
possibility if you, Mr. Chair, could just explore the possibilities to at least
limit the potential for any kind of conflict. I, I just have a sense that the
community is frustrated, particularly the people that live in this area,
because they feel, whether it's valid or not, that they have really, you
know, no say in this situation. We have no say in this situation, and to me
the whole purpose for government is to serve the needs of the public and
to be responsive to the members of the public when there are concerns
that are raised.
So I would really like to see some kind of action taken -- although I'm not a
Member of the Committee -- at least some sort of effort made -- even
though it should have been done a long while ago -- some effort be made
to at least address the concerns of the people in the area because I think
the only other recourse they would have would be to take this to an
attorney. And none of those people really, I don't think anybody wants
that because there's no appeal mechanism or there's no other recourse,
probably because times have expired, that type of thing through the
appeal process.
So I would just ask that this Cornrnill~:H:~ at least try to
together, so that, ultimately, if an accident does occur
getting approved and it's a County roadway, I agree with
said and the assessment that, you know, whether it's our
not, we're going to get sued.

get the parties
because this is
what Ms. Lovell
responsibility or

MS. CUA: Mr. Chair. If, if 1-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Go ahead, Ann.
MS. CUA: --could just comment real briefly. What we were, what we found out
after the site visit when we were talking to one of the neighbors, and I had
no knowledge of this, he indicated that the property owner, I guess for the
past years, allows some of the residents to park in that parking lot after
hours. So, like, you know, if you're having a party or something you can
park in that lot. I'm not sure if that, you know, with the arrangement with
CPB if that's still an option. If, if, though, you decide to gate it off you may
be actually hurting the people that you're, you're trying to help.

PW02114105

Page 35

So that, I would investigate that a little bit further. I, I had no knowledge of
that arrangement when going through the process. It was not something
told to me and not something discussed with the agency, but it was told to
us this morning after the site visit when one of the neighbors came out of
his house.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Just for information, Members, the developer indicated
that when the parking lot is not being used after hours and on weekends
that he would allow the surrounding neighbors to park in that parking lot.
Member Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah, and thank you, Chair. And I apologize for
interrupting Ms., Ms. Johnson in her line of questioning. I was, I was also
going to verify 'cause Mr. Tom who lives there also we talked about that.
And the other thing is requiring, allowing them to park nights and
weekends is something that they mentioned as well. Forgive me, Chair, I
lost my train of thought on this. I just wanted to verify that I was there at
that discussion where they verified that that's something that they were
allowed to do, that they were parking there.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Before we go any further, I'd like to call on
Scott Sakakihara from Central Pacific Bank to give us some information in
regards to ingress, egress from the bank parking lots.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: While he's walking down, I remember, also, Mr. Tom
told us that one house there has nine cars. On a 4,000 square-foot house
footprint, one house get nine cars at that one house. Five cars, I looked,
five cars can fit in their driveway; the other four are parked along the side
of that road. So I just wanted to make that, that some of the impact is
happening because of our affordability or housing crisis that we have. So
that's another side point.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Kane. Mr. Scott Sakakihara.
MR. SAKAKIHARA: Yes, Joe. I'm sorry. You have questions?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah. Can you explain to us the ingress, egress from the
bank parking lot, and the measures that you have taken in regards to
having less traffic come in through Pakahi Street?
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MR. SAKAKIHARA: Yeah. Right now, there are actually a total of seven parking
stalls on the front section on the Wells Street side of the building. And
that's where we anticipate that most of our clients will come in and park.
There's a roadway, narrow roadway going to the rear parking lot, that's
overflow parking. That roadway we tend to put up signage to indicate that
there's two-way traffic that's available to go back and forth between that.
Right now, my understanding is that the doctors are parking on the, on the
parking lot in the back; and actually, I've noticed most of them seem to be
exiting through Wells Street, probably just because it's more convenient.
And I suspect that would be no different for our clients as well.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member MOlina.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Good afternoon,
Mr. Sakakihara. Quick question for you with regards to your statistical
data that you provided for us. I'm just curious, how did you pull those
numbers? I mean, what, what was your basis for the estimates that you
came up with?
MR. SAKAKIHARA: You know. like anything else, it was kind of hard to come up
with the number itself, and so we kind of looked at what our Kihei office is
kind of like as far as traffic. And we kind of based it off of the traffic, the
automobile traffic there.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Uh-huh. Okay, and I presume you're putting this new
branch that you're looking at increased numbers of clientele coming in?
Are you, basically, you have how many branches on the island? You have
Kihei-MR. SAKAKIHARA: Right now we have three. We have one in Kahului, another
in Kihei, and Wailuku will be the third, third branch.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: So, I guess, looking long term, you're looking at more
clientele eventually-MR. SAKAKIHARA: ... (inaudible) ...
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: --with the way Wailuku is growing.
MR. SAKAKIHARA: Yeah, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: I see. Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Johnson.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. With regard to the deferral agreement for
the variance, was that something you applied for and would be
responsible for, or was that actually done by the landowner?
MR. SAKAKIHARA: Actually, you know if, in our situation we're the lessor. You
know, we lease the property from Mr. Beppu. So any variance was
applied by the developers.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So you didn't have any part in-MR. SAKAKIHARA: We-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --that discussion?
MR. SAKAKIHARA: --we participated with the, the developer in just in following
the progress.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Were you at any time asked to enter
into a hold harmless agreement or anything or any kind of liability waivers
with regard to anybody that maybe entered, you know, on the premises?
MR. SAKAKIHARA: Not that "m aware of.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. Good morning. I
guess I can just play the advocate role at this particular point and just, you
know, just come out and ask you. You know, the issue of traffic, the issue
of safety, the issue of the street that, you know, like lives next to, you
know, your facility, there seems to be major concerns, whether, you know,
like not fully realized or not. You, you as the operator of the business, you
know, in this particular location, have you thought of being the good
neighbor and not utilizing this street?
MR. SAKAKIHARA: You mean not utilizing Pakahi Street?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yes.
MR. SAKAKIHARA: You know, my understanding is that the developer, when he
applied for the build ... , necessary building permits, complied with all the
County requirements, went through the Maui Redevelopment Agency a
total of three times ... (CHANGE TAPE) . .. You know, it's a possibility,
but my understanding is that the developer does have legal access as far
as to the back Pakahi Street.
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I believe my, my earlier discussions with Mr. Pontanilla, Councilmember
Pontanilla, we discussed some other alternatives with regard to, you
know, some of the things that we can do to try to mitigate, you know,
those traffic concerns. One was to ensure that, that traffic could go back
out onto Wells Street, which we are now making sure that's there's no
question of that. The other was a potential for a left turn only. Both the
developer and I agreed that, you know, we could make that type of an
adjustment to help, so that we impact less of the community in that way.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you, thank you very much. Thank
you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Molina.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Chairman. Based on your figures for
your, the majority of your clients come in after twelve o'clock. Is that,
that's true, right?
MR. SAKAKIHARA: Yeah. We think that most of the folks, you know, we're
looking at, a lot, a lot of folks come in just before clOSing.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Uh huh. The reason I ask that because in the morning
on Pakahi Street, I don't know how many cars are residents parking along
there and how many of those are County personnel. So anybody who
would come in early ... well, will be coming, say, by the time your hours
of operation begin which is 8:30 would basically pretty much wouldn't have
any place to park on Pakahi Street. They would have to look at more than
likely parking in your parking lot as well. Have you, you know, wilen you
came up with your numbers for this, did you folks take into, have, have
somebody out there? So you just came with the numbers from the Kihei
office, but did you have anybody out there, say, just making a general
estimate as to factoring in all the parking on Pakahi Street and potential
traffic that would be in there? You didn't commission anybody to do a
formal study or something like that?
MR. SAKAKIHARA: You know, again, we're not the developers of the site. You
know, we, we didn't, we looked at our Kihei office because it's relatively
new, and so we went back and we thought, well, that might be a good
template to use to estimate what, what the parking requirements might be
like right now. Obviously, they would grow over time.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: So you estimate some of your Kahului, the people who
use the Kahului branch will probably end up ... did you come up with an
estimate how much of your Kahului branch clientele would use the
Wailuku branch?
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MR. SAKAKIHARA: You know, that's, that's really difficult to, to ascertain.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA:
customers--

So you never did any surveys or anything to your

MR. SAKAKIHARA: No.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: --or anything like that?
MR. SAKAKIHARA: No.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Scott.
MR. SAKAKIHARA: Okay.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: At this time, Members, I know we still have two items on
the agenda. First of all, if there's no objections, the Chair would like to
recommend some recommendation to Public Works in regards to public
safety. Any objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. In regards to public safety, in regards to Market
Street itself, I noticed that there's no school-zone as well as speed limit
signs that we need to put in place. There's also a need to look at the
crosswalk from the trail that comes from Wells Park, across the street to
the gym. And I'm recommending that we do a raised crosswalk at that
location.
And for the gym itself in regards to children's safety,
recommending that the Parks Department look at installing a fence around
the perimeter of the gym, so that any balls that are thrown across the back
patio area landing on the street, that the kids don't go running across the
street to get to the ball. And at the intersection of Pakahi and Market
Street, that Public Works take a look at that in regards to make it more
safety for people exiting Pakahi Street.
And I understand that the developer himself is trying to get the signatures
to provide speed bumps on Pakahi, to provide some calming device for
traffic going up and down the particular street. Because the street is a
nonconforming street, it would be very difficult for the County to, to make it
up to standard without condemning a lot of properties in that area. And I
think the MRA in regards to the nonconforming of the street is the one that
has some juris ... , the full jurisdiction on that.
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Exiting the bank from Pakahi Street, I've indicated that a left turn only be
made going down to Pakahi, to Market Street. As far as coming up
Pakahi Street from Market Street, that we place a sign no parking from the
entrance of the parking lot by the gym, down towards Market Street.
Looking at the area, we do have some vehicles that are parked as you
come up from that intersection on the right-hand side.
Another recommendation that I'd like to, to pass on to the Public Works
Department is that when they do the Market Street redevelopment that we
take a look in regards to installing a traffic signal at the intersection of
Wells and Market Street. So these are some of the recommendations that
I'm making to the Public Works Department, to the Parks Department in
regards to mitigating the safety issues along Market as well as Pakahi
Street. Member Molina.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Can we also have the
departments also provide us a cost analysis of these proposed
improvements as well?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yes. We can do that.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. Just for
clarification, the request of, of no parking, is that going to be a general no
parking, or is this, you know, based on specific times, like in the morning
until 3:00 or, or is it altogether a parking ban?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: It's a parking ban to remove the hazard as you enter
Pakahi Street from Market Street.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:
particular area.

I think there is several cars that are parked in that

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And those vehicles, Mr. Chair ... my, my only
concern, Mr. Chair, would be the vehicles that's on the street, if they're
resident vehicles vers.", you know, people who live in the close, in that
area or County employees, who's parking on the street.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Mateo, I don't know.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you very much, Chairman.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair. You know, I've, I got a
real problem with a substandard residential road being used for
commercial purposes.

I think it's inappropriate, and I don't appreciate

requesting residents, long-term residents who have used this substandard
road for their residential purposes to have to now be requested to not park
on this street to accommodate the commercial use of the roadway. So I
think we need to really, we need to look at what happened here so that
this doesn't happen again.
And I understand that there is a Wailuku Redevelopment Area Zoning and
Development Code that was adopted by the MRA. And I would like to
know if there's anything in that Code -- perhaps John Summers can tell us.
I, I have been able to get a copy of the Code during this meeting. But I'd
like to know if there's anything in that Code that allows the MRA to accept
standards below what we would accept in the County Code for zoning or
development of property-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Planning Department.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --specifically in regards to traffic assessment.
Because I don't think it's the neighbors' job to come to meetings and tell
you, you're going to have a traffic problem. I think it's the developer's
responsibility to do an adequato traffie assessment to make sure that

there isn't a problem going in.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Members of the Committee. There
are provisions in the Code that do allow variances from Title 18, Roadway
Requirements.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, ~hat doesn't tell me anything. I want to
know, is their Code less restrictive than our Code?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Planning Department.
MR. SUMMERS:
With respect to roadways, decisions are made on a
case-by-case basis, because every roadway is very different.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
And there's nothing in there that, that
prohibits the use of residential roads for large commercial purposes?
MR. SUMMERS: No.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And is there in our County Code?
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Public Works.
MR. ARAKAWA: Councilmember Anderson, there's nothing specifically to that
effect, but, generally, if you are talking about a significant commercial
development that would undergo, say for instance, an SMA or a change in
zoning, we would require a traffic impact assessment report be done and
then we would then review that.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Was that type of report done, Milton, for this
project. .. (inaudible) ...
MR. ARAKAWA: No. The developer basically did, as Ann mentioned, a traffic
count analysis. And the reason for that is that traditionally when a traffic
report is required, basically, the national standards require a trigger for
traffic reports somewhere in the neighborhood of an additional 100 cars
that are generated by the development during peak hour.
This
development is way, way below that; although, we have required traffic
assessments to be done when developments generate less than that.
In this particular case, as was mentioned before, there were indications
that were 50 or so cars that used to park on this dirt lot prior to the
development, and they accessed off of Wells Street as well as Pakahi. So
what we basically look at is the net, any net increase. We've talked with
the bank and basically the bank wants to be a good neighbor, and they
have basically tried to route their additional traffic, whether customers or
employees, onto Wells Street, recognizing that Pakahi is also an option.
But from our standpoint, the net increase of traffic onto Pakahi is very,
very small, if any at all. Because the, the lot was previously used as a
parking lot for the medical building across the street prior to the CPB
development.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Arakawa. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Members, we still got that two items on the
agenda.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Mr. Chair. Could, could I just ask that you
include a consideration, if you're talking about Wells, you know, as far as
Wells and Market, that you not look at a stoplight, another stoplight
Please look at just four~way stop.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: That is just a recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. And, and the other thing, too, that I think
might be helpful for Maui Redevelopment and if we're going to send them
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any requests, is that they look at some of the options and these things that
have lead to this whole confrontation, if you will, or at least having this
meeting, to changing some of their rules.
Also, I think it would be helpful for them to be able to get a copy of the
Traffic Safety Institute's Rules and Guidelines. I know that we have
received that information. I think standard trip-generation rates, if they
don't want to do a whole study; if you use trip-generation rates, that's very
simple. The developer could have done that. Public Works could have
done that and just used trip generation. So, you know, absent any study I
think that just to have at least a baseline of what the traffic would be with
commercial property that's operated in that area as a bank as opposed to
it just being a parking lot for overflow parking. Those are very, very
different uses.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Members, you know, we've asked the
Department for recommendations in regards to Pakahi, as well as Market
Street, and the feasibility of doing that. And we need more information
from the departments, especially Public Works and Parks so that we can
be more informed as far as the cost, as well as the feasibility of mitigating
the safety issue and the traffic issue. So at this time, the Chair would like
to recommend that we defer this item. If there's no objections I'd like to
defer this item.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.

ACTION:

4

DEFER

DEDICATION OF ROAD WIDENING LOT FOR HONU ALAHELE
SUBDIVISION I (KIHEI) (C.C. No. 05~35)

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you very much. Okay, moving on, Members, we
do have two more items on the agenda. Item PW -4: recommending
approval of the proposed resolution entitled, "ACCEPTING DEDICATION
OF A ROAD WIDENING LOT FOR THE HONU ALAHELE SUBDIVISION
I, PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUl COUNTY CODE", and the
filing of County Communication No. 05-35. Mr. Arakawa.
MR. ARAKAWA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. This item pertains to the proposed
dedication of a road widening lot for the Honu Alahele Subdivision I. This
is located along Kcnolio Road in Kihei along the southern half of the Honu
Alahele subdivision. It comprises 3,029 square feet and the width of the
road widening lot is slightly more than ten feet. The subdivision was
granted final approval on July 8, 2003. The improvements are complete
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and were approved by the Public Works Department on October 18, 2004
and the Water Department on September 8,2004. And approval and
acceptance of this document by the County Council is respectfully
requested.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Members, any questions for the Department?
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Your recommendation, Chairman?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Recommendation is that we approve the proposed
resolution and send it to the full Council.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: So move.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Second.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you very much. All in favor say aye.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Aye.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Aye.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay, motion carried.

AYES:

VOTE:

NOES:
ABSTAIN:
ABSENT:
EXC.:
ACTION:

5

Councilmember Mateo, Molina, and Chair
Pontanilla.
None.
None.
None.
Councilmember Carroll and Hokama.

ADOPTION OF RESOLUTION
COMMUNICATION

AND

FILING

OF

DEDICATION OF ROAD WIDENING LOT FOR HONU ALAHELE
SUBDIVISION II (KIHEI) (C.C. No. 05-36)

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Members, the last item we have on the agenda is PW-5,
recommending approval of the proposed resolution entitled, "ACCEPTING
DEDICATION OF A ROAD WIDENING LOT FOR THE HONU ALAHELE
SUBDIVISION II, PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUl COUNTY
CODE", and filing of County Communication No. 05-36. Director.
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MR. ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman, this is a proposed dedication of a road widening
lot for the Honu Alahele Subdivision II, and this is located along Kenolio
Road along the northern half of the Subdivision, comprises 2,985 square
feet, and the width of this road widening lot varies from 10.14 feet to about
12.79 feet. This subdivision was granted final approval on July 8,2003.
The improvements are complete and were approved by the Public Works
Department on October 18, 2004, and the Water Department on
September 8, 2004. And approval and acceptance of this document by
the County Council is respectfully requested.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Members, any question for the Director?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No questions. Recommendation, Chair?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chair would like to recommend that we approve the
proposed resolution.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: So move.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Second.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you very much. All in favor say aye.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Aye.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Aye.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Motion carried.

VOTE:

AYES:
NOES:
ABSTAIN:
ABSENT:
EXC.:

ACTION:

Councilmember Mateo, Molina, and Chair
Pontanilla.
None.
None.
None.
Councilmember Carroll and Hokama.

ADOPTION OF RESOLUTION
COMMUNICA TION

AND

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Members, you have any further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: No.

FILING

OF
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: If not, this meeting is adjourned... .(gavel). ..
ADJOURNED:

11 :58 a.m.

APPROVED:

pw:min:050214:

Transr.ribed by: Ann Freitas
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